
NEWS OF THE ASSOCIATION 

1972 Dues. At the last annual meeting of the Association at 
Denver the Fellows voted an increase of dues for non-student 
members to $20. and for student members to $9. Most of this 
increase will cover increased printing costs and increased size 
of the Journal; contrary to an earlier announcement mailed to the 
members'^ it is the Journal, not the Bulletin, which will increase 
in size to 128 pages (this increase will not be reflected in the 
first issue of the volume but in subsequent issues). Members will 
receive their bill for the coming year directly from Cambridge 
University Press; as in the past the subscription and membership 
dues are combined and should be paid directly to the Press, who 
then remits the Association's portion to this office. If you are 
receiving this Bulletin but no Journal your dues are not paid 
and you will not be billed. To return to the MESA membership 
list you should mail your check for current dues to Middle East 
Studies Association, New York University, 24 Waverly Place, 
Room 566, New York, New York 10003. 

The Assistant to the Executive Secretary, Mrs. Georgi Hopkins, 
has left MESA to return to art school teaching. We appreciate her 
services with the Association and wish her well in her new position. 
Mrs. Hopkins is succeeded by Mrs. Christine Eickelman, whom we 
welcome into the Association. 

MESA Publications are available to members and non-members who 
write to the Secretariat. Israel in Paperback, by Bernard Reich, 
has just been issued, and copies of Islam in Paperback, by Charles 
Geddes are still available. The Directory of Graduate" Programs 
is also in stock; it will be replaced by a new issue of the 
Directory next year. Members receive a copy of each publication 
when issued; additional copies are available for $1.50. 

Members are urged to send suggestions for nominations to the 
Chairman of the Nominating Committee, Middle East Studies 
Association, New York University, 24 Waverly Place, Room 566, New 
York, New York 10003. 

1972 Annual Meeting Program. "Over the past several years our 
annual meetings have reflected the hard and conscientious work of 
all those who served on the program committees and it is no 
exaggeration to suggest that these colleagues responded with drive 
and imagination to the difficult task of organizing the kinds of 
programs that a new association requires if it is to prosper as 
MESA has done. By now, however, MESA has matured to the point 
where we can critically assess the degree to which our programs are 
in fact meeting the ever-changing needs of our proliferating and 
diversified membership. On occasion, the organization of the 
annual meeting did not permit—and indeed occasionally detracted 
from—the kind of scholarly interchange and intellectual ferment 
that should be a prime characteristic of our meeting. Panels 
often contained unrelated papers of uneven quality; large numbers 
were scheduled at the same time so that it was often difficult for 
one person to catch those papers of most interest to him; many 
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speakers ignored the urgings of the program committee and of 
their chairmen, and insisted on exceeding time limits and on 
reading papers that had not been circulated in advance; and the 
like. I am certain that each member could draw up a similar list 
of problem areas. 

"To criticize the past, however, is simple. To improve upon 
it will be a difficult task that will require the cooperation and 
hard work of many MESA members. As chairman of the program 
committee, I wish to state emphatically that I welcome any and all 
suggestions that would enable the committee to develop an imaginative 
and exciting program. Your advice and suggestions will be 
invaluable in this regard. We wish to learn about all the signif­
icant work that is being done that we may not be familiar with, 
and to receive ideas concerning the organization of panels on 
particular topics which deserve our scholarly attention, parti­
cularly from persons who are themselves working in a particular 
area or are familiar with what is going on in that field. We would 
especially welcome suggestions for innovative panels—colloquia, 
workshops, non-volunteered panels, and the like. One possibility 
is to organize an intensive workshop where colleagues with common 
interests would have the opportunity to exchange ideas and 
information. Another is to have a series of panels discussing 
important, recently published scholarship on the area. If we are 
to be successful in introducing such new formats, it will be 
necessary for a considerable amount of preliminary work to be done, 
particularly the identification of participants, the exchange of 
papers and memoranda, and the like. It is necessary that all of 
you begin to think of ways in which you would like to see next 
year's program organized and submit detailed proposals and 
suggestions to us as rapidly as possible. As always, we welcome 
proposals for specific papers, but to ensure that the quality of 
the panels be maintained at a high professional level, we shall 
make some hard decisions and utilize various procedures such as the 
establishment of firm deadlines for the submission of papers to the 
other panelists. 

"In short we shall do our best to make the 1972 annual meeting 
an intellectually stimulating experience for all. If we succeed 
it will be due to your cooperation." 

Joseph S. Szyliowicz 
1972 Program Committee Chairman 

Members (and non-members) are urged to submit panel proposals 
(including a list of expected participants), program ideas in detail, 
and suggestions for new formats, as well as one-page prospectuses 
for proposed papers by 1 March, addressed to Chairman. Program" 
Committee, Middle East Studies Association, New York University, 24 
Waverly Place, Room 566, New York, New York 1U003. 
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The Middle East Studies Association of North America, Inc. 
(MESA) was organized in 1966 by a group of American and Canadian 
scholars on the Middle East to promote high standards of scholarship 
and instruction in the area, to facilitate communication among 
scholars through meetings and publications, and to foster cooperation 
among persons and organizations concerned with the scholarly study 
of the Middle East. The area included within the Middle East runs 
from Morocco to Pakistan and from Turkey to the Sudan. MESA is 
concerned with this area primarily since the rise of Islam and from 
the viewpoint of the social science and humanistic disciplines. 

Persons of scholarly attainment in Middle East studies are 
eligible to become members of MESA. Application for membership 
is made on an application form obtainable from the Executive 
Secretary, Middle East Studies Association, New York University, 
24 Waverly Place, Room 566, New York, New York 10003. Each 
application is acted upon individually. Membership is on a calendar 
year basis. 

The following New Members have joined MESA since the last 
annual meeting. In some cases, former student members have become 
Fellows and Associates. 

Fellows 

Salman Hassan Al-Ani, Indiana U. 
Richard H. Allen, Linfield College 
Michael K. Brame, U. of Texas 
Sherrill Cleland, Kalamazoo C. 
Amron Cohen, Hebrew U. of Jerusalem 
John Damis, Portland State U. 
Dale F. Eickelman, NYU 
Nuri Eren, UN Turkish Mission 
Joseph L. Grabill, 111. State U. 
Ahmad H. Joudah, Texas U. 
Per Kongstad, Inst. Dev. Res. 

Associates 

J. Wesley Adams, Washington 
H.A. Al-Ebraheem, Kuwait U. 
John W. Amos, II, US Naval Sch. 

Monterey, Calif. 
Nahman Bar-Nissim, NYC 
Yosef Ben-Aharon, Israel Embassy 
Milton Boyle, Jr., Bridgewater 

State College 
George A. Chadwick,III, US Patent 
Hamza el Din, U. of Texas 
Hashim Davari, Boulder, Colo. 
Shwikar Elwan, NYC 
John Emerson, Mass. State C. 
A. Hossein Faris, Arlington,Va. 
Barbara Spring Fry, Salt Lake C. 
Alice P. Garcia, Princeton U. Lib. 
James L. Heizer, Georgetown C. 

Peter Mansfield, London 
Michel Mazzaoui, Princeton 
Michael Meeker, Cornell U. 
John Merriam, Bowling Green State U. 
Kathleen Merriam, Bowling Green 

State U. 
Mohammad Moatassime, IEDES, Paris 
Cengiz Orhonlu, Istanbul U. 
Mian M. Saeed, U. of Virginia 
Tewfik Salib-Saad, Afro-Asian Org. 

for Econ. Coop., Cairo, UAR 

Mohammed Hemmasi, Pahlavi, U., 
Iran 

Robert Horst, Jr, Community Sch., 
Tehran 

William Hutchins, Chicago U. 
Abdeen M. Jabara, Detroit, Mich. 
Edward A. Jajko, Yale U. Lib. 
Abdul Kelzie, Aleppo, Syria 
Tawfik al-Khoudairy, Denver, Col. 
Herbert Kress, APO New York 
Lawrence Kuhnke, US Merchant 

Marine Acad. 
Robert D. Lee, Colorado Springs 
Leon Levine, Oneonta, NY 
Michael Liggett, Boise State C. 
Bernard Lopinot, French Embassy 
Peter Millini, Sonoma State C. 
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Associates 

Ellen Micaud, U. of Denver 
Cecil Orchard, E. Kentucky U. 
Charles Rudulph, Annandale, Va. 
William Rugh, Amer. Embassy, 

Saudi Arabia 

Raymond Scheindlin, McGill U. 
William F. Tucker, U. of Arkansas 
Letitia Ufford, Princeton 
Nassif Youssif, Minnesota U. Lib. 

Students 

Antoine Abraham 
Fahad T. Al-Thakeb 
Malcolm G. Bannerman 
Teresa E. Barrett 
Carole Bechtol 
Vaughn F. Bishop 
Richard P. Burns 
William N. Castor 
Bridget Connelly 
Dustin C. Cowell 
David A. Coyle 
Gary M. Cully 
William D. DeJulio 
James 0. Denney 
Martha Dukas 
Lucy DuPertuis 
Mahmud A. Faksh 
Alan Fisher 
Lillian A. Foster 
Nancy E. Gallagher 
Janice L. Goddard 
John A. Grossman 
Janet W. Heald 

Consuelo Lopez-Morillas 
Fadia M. Lotfi 
John M. McDougal 
Joan M. Maling 
Richard S. Michna 
Nazir A. Mughal 
Charles McDevitt Mulvehill 
Martha W. Mundy 
Karen-Sue Myers 
Dennis W. Nave 
Candace C. O'Keefe 
Anne G. Palestrant 
Gary D. Palestrant 
Carrie J. Park 
Brian Parsons 
Robert G. Patrick 
Patricia A. Philpott 
Sue Reich 
Arthur K. Reinhart 
David A. Ross 
Candelario Saenz 
Sheila A. Scoville 
Ali Reza Sheikholeslami 
Reeva S. Simon 
Ruth A. Skaff 
Susan J. Steinberg 
Soheir El Sukkary 
Ellen Gaige Titus 
Ingee A. Wahedi 
Charles Bunnell Wakeman 
Lillie K. Webb 
Sarah J. Woods 
John R. Workman 
Marian H. Worthington 
Walter J. Young 

The Association is incorporated in the State of New York as a 
nonprofit organization. It has tax-exempt status. Contributions to 
the Association are deductible under federal income tax regulations. 
In addition to the revenues from membership dues and contributions, 
the Association has been assisted in its work by a grant from the 
Ford Foundation. 

The Association provides placement services for members and 
for universities seeking to fill positions in Middle East studies. 
Interested parties are invited to contact the MESA Secretariat. 
The MESA offices can also provide interested persons and 
organizations with names of specialists in Middle East subjects. 

Sandra T. 
Thomas E. 
Gerron S. 
Yousif H. 
Katherine 
Sieglinde 
Robert L. 
Terrance : 
Robert K. 

Higel 
Higel 
Hite 
Jalili 
M. Johnson 
Kadhim 
Kerr 
L. Knecht 
Lacey 

Jacqueline R. Lakah 
Abraham Levi 
John H. Lawson 
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